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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	21 January 2010 (191stmeeting)

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room  

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Betty Jackson

Professor Lisa Jardine

Erin O’Connor 

Michelle Ogundehin

Steve McGuckin
	Sir Timothy Sainsbury 

Dame Marjorie Scardino 

Samir Shah 

Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Sir Mark Jones, Director, V&A

David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation

Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A

Laura Frampton, Head of Planning and Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A 

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate 

Jane Lawson, Director of Development 

Beth McKillop, Director of Collections, V&A

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs 

Stephen Calloway, Curator, Word and Image Department, V&A (for items 1-3)

Jenny Lister, Curator, Furniture, Textiles and Fashion, V&A (for items 1-3)

Gail Durbin, Head of Online Museum, V&A (for items 1-4)

	Apologies:
	David Adjaye, Edwin Davies, Tom Dixon, Bob Stefanowksi



	1
	Declaration of Interests

	1.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	2
	Exhibition Update – The Cult of Beauty  

	2.1
	Stephen Calloway gave an update on The Cult of Beauty: The Aesthetic Movement in Britain, 1860-1900 exhibition which would take place at the V&A from April to July 2011 before it toured to Paris and San Francisco. 

	
	

	3
	Exhibition Update – Grace Kelly: Style Icon  

	3.1
	Jenny Lister gave an update on the Grace Kelly: Style Icon exhibition which would be on display in Gallery 40 from 19 April to 26 September 2010.  The exhibition would feature c.100 objects including 40 dresses and would be divided into four sections: Actress, Bride, Princess and Enduring Icon.    

	
	

	4
	Web Redesign 

	4.1
	Gail Durbin tabled designs for the new V&A website.  She explained that the designs would be finalised by the end of February 2010.  The new website would be underpinned by the V&A’s content, users and the semantic web.   The new homepage would be less cluttered, more visual and contain a video/moving image at top.  The website would be structured in a less hierarchical manner than the current site.  The plans responded to the fact that most users arrived at different parts of the site through using search engines to find information on specific topics rather than via the homepage.  The website would contain pre-planned pages but would also have the ability to assemble pages automatically according to tagging.   The search facility would be much improved with items being organised by relevance. The site would include an events calendar which would directly link to buying tickets.  There were over 40 places on the current website where users could carry out some form of transaction with the V&A.  The new website would create user profiles which would consolidate all transactions.  The site would have community pages concentrating on specific subjects.  The V&A was also exploring how users could use V&A content elsewhere on the web and vice versa.  

	4.2
	Trustees endorsed the V&A’s plans for the new website subject to some suggestions about enhancing the material on the history and contents of the Museum.

	
	

	5
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (19 November 2009)

	5.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	6
	Matters arising

	6.1
	There were no matters arising.

	
	

	7
	Chairman’s Report

	7.1
	The Chairman, on behalf of the Board of Trustees, congratulated the Director on his recent Knighthood for services to the arts that had been announced in the New Years Honours list for 2010. 

	7.2
	The Chairman, together with Chairs from some of the other national museums, had recently met with Jeremy Hunt, Shadow Culture Secretary and George Osborne, Shadow Chancellor, to help make the case for museums. The Conservatives recognised the importance of Museums and the wider cultural sector.  The Party’s proposals included the introduction of a new heritage bill (which would give national museums a new non-NDPB status) and five year funding agreements.  The Conservatives also had plans for museums and galleries to build endowments and to explore ways to encourage philanthropy. These messages were echoed in George Osborne’s speech at Tate’s Family Conference on 30 November. 

	7.3
	The Chairman reported that Robert H. Smith, who gave generously to the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries, had sadly died at the end of December. 

	
	

	8
	Director’s Report

	8.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. The new Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had opened to excellent critical acclaim. 

ii. On 11 January an event had taken place in Dundee to announce the waterfront site for the V&A at Dundee building and the launch of the architectural competition.  The Director and Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design and Estate, had represented the V&A at this event.  The event had been well attended and had generated a lot of press coverage.  There had been much interest in the architectural competition.  The deadline for formal expressions of interest was 12 February and the V&A would be involved in the short-listing process.  The winning design would be announced towards the end of June 2010. 

iii. Blackpool Council was finalising the brief for the architectural competition, which would be administered and publicised by the Royal Institute of British Architects.  The competition would be launched either in February or March 2010.

iv. Derek Wyatt MP had tabled an Early Day Motion praising the work of national museums and calling on the Government to provide further funding. 

v. The V&A was undertaking a research project into non visitors.  Since the introduction of free admission and the opening of the British Galleries in 2001, the V&A’s visit figures had remained between c.2 million and 2.6 million. Market research surveys showed a consistently high satisfaction rate amongst visitors as well as a high propensity to recommend a visit to friends.  The V&A wanted to better understand how it could convert non visitors into visitors and increase the size of its audience.  This was particularly important given that recent figures showed a decline in UK visits.  

vi. The Indian Life and Landscape exhibition at the Victoria Memorial Hall, Kolkata, was attracting high visit figures (197,100 visits by 10 January 2010). 

vii. Visit figures to the Search the Collections section of the V&A’s website had increased. 

viii. The Museum had made a number of acquisitions including a Ciprini cocktail cabinet which would be shown in the forthcoming Postmodernism exhibition. 

ix. Online sales were performing well. 

x. The Museum was experiencing some opposition to its plans to close the musical instruments gallery (on the mezzanine level of Gallery 40).  A press statement had been prepared to explain the reasons for the closure and how the V&A planned to make the objects accessible to the public in a number of different ways.  The Gallery was being closed so that it could be redecorated and refurbished as part of the V&A’s plans for enhancing the display of fashion and the history of dress.  As a museum of the decorative arts, the V&A had acquired its musical instruments, and had displayed them, as works of art rather than as items associated with the history of music.  This was the context in which they were currently being shown in the British Galleries and the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries.  In line with this longstanding approach, further instruments would go on display in the Furniture Gallery, due to open in 2012 and in the new Europe 1600-1800 galleries, due to open in 2014.  The V&A had agreed to make significant loans to the Horniman Museum which had a nationally designated collection of musical instruments. The V&A was also in discussions about long-term loans with some other organisations with collections of musical instruments.  The V&A was preparing a dedicated space within its furniture study collections at Blythe House, Olympia, to house objects which would not be on public display. This space would be fully accessible by June 2010. The V&A was also working to put information and illustrations of all of the objects in the collection online so that visitors to the website would have access to information on the objects and which are available to see at the V&A and in other institutions. 
xi. There had been some complaints about the labelling in the new Medieval and Renaissance Galleries . The Museum was addressing these issues. 

	
	

	9
	Reports from Committees

	9.1
	Audit Committee.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. The Committee had discussed the implications of private auditor, PKF, overseeing the audit process for the NAO. 

ii. The Committee had received reports on objects not in place in the Museum of Childhood collections and the Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics and Glass collections. 

iii. The Committee had revised the Strategic Risk Register. 

	9.2
	Buildings Strategy Committee - minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. The Medieval and Renaissance Galleries were a great success and staff should be congratulated.  The Museum was dealing with a number of outstanding issues relating to the Galleries. 

ii. The Ceramics Phase 2 Project was progressing well. 

iii. The first phase of façade cleaning on Exhibition Road was underway.  The Museum was putting the cleaning of the Henry Cole Wing façade out for tender with a view to completing the work before the RBKC’s Exhibition Road Project (to improve the streetscape) could impede it. 

iv. The Committee had agreed a short-list of architects to invite to produce design studies for the Exhibition Road Building. The V&A planned to display the design studies in the Museum during Architecture Week in June 2010.

	9.3
	Development Committee – a report had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted: 

i. The Museum had received more donations via the donations boxes compared to the same period the previous financial year. 
ii. A pledge had been received to name the Lecture Theatre.
iii. The Museum had received good feedback on ‘Travel with the V&A’ trips for patrons and major donors. 

	9.4
	Museum of Childhood – minutes had been circulated previously.  It was noted that this Committee meeting had been reported on at the last Board meeting.  Trustees were reminded that the private view of Sit Down, the next exhibition at the Museum of Childhood, would take place on 4 February.

	
	

	10
	Any other business

	10.1
	There was no further business.


Laura Frampton

17 March 2010
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